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1 BANS ON  
SINGLE-USE PACK AGING

Determining which types of plastic packaging to phase out 
altogether, as well as any necessary exemptions, such as those 
for health, safety and accessibility to keep products available 
for the people that need them. 

2 DRAMATICALLY REDUCE 
SINGLE-USE PLASTIC IN 
LANDFILLS & WATERWAYS 

Requiring producers to take responsibility for more plastic 
products, ensuring more single-use items like sandwich bags, 
straws and cutlery get recycled. 

3 PLASTIC BOTTLE  
AND BEVERAGE  
CONTAINER RETURNS 

Expanding the deposit-refund system to cover all beverage 
containers — including milk and milk-substitutes — with a 
10-cent refundable deposit, keeping millions more containers 
out of landfills and waterways. 

4 REDUCING  
PLASTICS OVERALL 

Supporting effective ways to prevent plastic waste in the first 
place and ensuring recycled plastic is re-used effectively. 

 
Through the release of this consultation paper, B.C. is engaging on 
the development of new policy options and seeking feedback on 
proposed amendments to improve existing programs. 

B.C. has been actively involved in the development of a Canada-
wide Strategy and Action Plan on Zero Plastic Waste (Strategy  
and Action Plan ), and will continue to support and align 
with longer-term proposed federal initiatives to ban harmful 
single-use plastics. 

Introduction

British Columbians want action on plastic waste. Too often 
plastic packaging and single use items end up as litter in our 
communities, waste in landfills or debris in lakes, rivers and 
oceans. Plastic pollution hurts wildlife and harms ecosystems, 
and it is increasing year after year. The Ministry of Environment 
and Climate Change Strategy recognizes that new steps are 
needed and is proposing action in four connected areas.
 

The ministry is seeking feedback 

on new policy opportunities and 

proposed amendments to the Recycling 

Regulation of the Environmental 

Management Act by September 18, 2019 

to address plastic waste. 

Instructions on how to provide 

comments are provided on the last 

page of this consultation paper.

https://bit.ly/2Q0QVtP
https://bit.ly/2XbqmAx
https://bit.ly/2OaqiSn
https://bit.ly/2OaqiSn
https://bit.ly/1FETB2d
https://bit.ly/1FETB2d
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Dramatically Reducing Plastic Use

DEVELOPING A PATH FORWARD 
WITH NEW POLIC Y OPTIONS 
The Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy 
(the ministry) recognizes that waste prevention is the highest 
priority. Plastic bans have been adopted in different forms in 
different jurisdictions to address the growing problem of plastic 
pollution — for British Columbia, it’s critical that we solicit 
public input on what forms potential bans on plastic packaging 
could take. For instance, there may be items of interest to British 
Columbians which are not covered by the proposed federal ban 
and that are within B.C.’s jurisdictional authority, or that are a 
priority due to B.C.’s coastal and remote geography. 

There are also actions being taken by local governments in B.C. 
that could be supported by a provincial harmonized approach. 
B.C. proposes to collaborate with all levels of government both 
to avoid duplicating regulatory initiatives, and to progress 
actions that would have an immediate impact and protect B.C.’s 
environment. In addition, B.C. proposes to work with the federal 
government to develop national recycled content standards to 
ensure that in the longer term any new plastics and packaging 
produced contain recycled plastic.

N EW POLIC Y OP TI ONS

 » Consider provincial bans for plastic packaging 
under the Environmental Management Act.

 » Support the development of recycled content 
performance standards being led by the  
federal government.

Expanding Recycling and Recovery

AMENDMENTS TO THE REC YCLING REGULATION
By expanding recycling and recovery of plastics that are in 
use, we can significantly reduce the waste that accumulates 
in landfills and waterways. By doing this as efficiently as 
possible, we can improve the supply of clean recycled plastics 
for re-manufacturing. When this strategy is combined with 
higher recycled content standards for products, it can reduce 
the need for new plastics to be created. 

Both expanding producer responsibility and expanding 
B.C.’s beverage container return system can be achieved 
through changes in existing regulations. B.C. currently 
regulates Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) for many 
products, requiring producers (manufacturers, distributors 
and retailers) of designated products to take responsibility 
for the life cycle of their products, including collection and 
recycling. This shifts the responsibility from taxpayers, local 
government or Indigenous communities to the producers 
and consumers of a product. 

By requiring producers to be accountable, EPR programs 
reduce waste by incentivizing producers to design products 
that are recyclable and durable in order that they can be 
recovered for future use instead of going to disposal. This 
further supports a circular economy approach to waste 
management where resources are continually conserved 
and reused as raw materials. 

B.C. proposes to expand existing EPR by including 
single-use items and packaging-like products under the 
Recycling Regulation 1 to ensure that these items are being 
managed responsibly through EPR programs prior to any 
potential federal bans coming into force (estimated for 2021 
and beyond). 

B.C. is able to move quickly in this regard as the North 
American leader with more than twenty-two EPR programs 
already in place. Expanding EPR to cover these items enables 
B.C. to capture any items that are beyond the scope or 
exempted from any federal ban. 

More than 40% of plastic is 

used only once. We can do 

our part to change this, and 

we want your thoughts and 

ideas on how to do it best.
1 https://bit.ly/2OaqiSn

https://bit.ly/2OaqiSn
https://bit.ly/2OaqiSn
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The proposed amendments also include an update to the 
beverage container deposit system that would reduce the 
prevalence of littered single-use bottles in the environment 
and landfills by an estimated 50 million bottles per year. 

As these actions would result in an increase in plastic items 
to be recycled, the Province would work with the federal 
government to develop national recycled content standards 

— ensuring that new single-use plastics and packaging-like 
products are produced using recycled plastic content.

PRO POSE D AM E N DM E NTS TO TH E  

R EC YCLING R EGUL ATI ON

 » Add `packaging-like products’ and `single-use items’ 
as obligated products to the Recycling Regulation 
to be recovered and recycled by producers. 

 » Add all single-use beverage containers to the 
deposit-refund system. 

 » Amend the refundable deposit amount to 10 cents 
for all beverage containers.

 » Allow electronic refund options for beverage 
containers in addition to cash.

We Want Your Input 

HERE ARE SOME SOLUTIONS  
WE ARE CONSIDERING

1 BANS ON  
SINGLE-USE 
PACK AGING

Determining which types of plastic packaging to phase out 
altogether, as well as any necessary exemptions, such as those 
for health, safety and accessibility to keep products available 
for the people that need them.

The Environmental Management Act 2 (EMA) governs the 
management of waste in British Columbia, to protect public 
health and the environment. The EMA allows for the banning 
of packaging by prohibiting, regulating or restricting the use 
or sale of packaging materials. British Columbia is considering 
bans as a policy option for plastic packaging and would like 
input on viable approaches.

Bans can be an effective policy tool to prevent plastic waste 
from occurring in the first place and help reduce the use of 
plastics that are commonly found in the environment and 
littered in our communities. Bans can also be used to divert 
recyclable plastics away from landfills to recycling facilities. 
They are also used to stop the use of plastics that are not 
recyclable or are considered difficult to recycle and manage. 

Plastic packaging includes items such as plastic films (e.g., 
plastic bags, pouches or wraps) and containers (e.g., bottles, 
cups, tubs, and other hard plastics) that are used to package 
food and beverage products, consumer goods, cosmetics 
and personal care items. 

Recent studies have shown that plastic packaging accounts 
for approximately 47% of all plastic waste discarded, and the 
majority of single-use plastics are used as packaging 3. 

2 https://bit.ly/1FETB2d

3 https://bit.ly/32OHPTJ

Too often plastic packaging and single use 

items end up as litter in our communities, 

waste in landfills or debris in lakes, rivers 

and oceans. Plastic pollution hurts 

wildlife and harms ecosystems, and it is 

increasing year after year. 

https://bit.ly/1FETB2d
https://bit.ly/32OHPTJ
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E X AM PLES OF BAN S

 » The European Union will ban single-use plastic 
products (plastic cotton swabs, cutlery, plates, 
straws, drink stirrers and sticks for balloons), as 
well as cups, food and beverage containers made 
of polystyrene foam and all products made from 
oxo-degradable plastics by 2021.

 » Many US states such as Maine, Vermont, 
California, and New York have enacted bans on 
plastic packaging including plastic bags and 
polystyrene foam.

B.C. Local Governments:

 » The City of Vancouver single-use item reduction 
strategy includes bans for plastic straws, foam 
cups and foam take-out containers beginning  
in 2020.

 » More than 23 communities in B.C. have been 
actively working on developing bans for single- 
use plastic items such as bags and straws.

Plastic packaging bans are typically implemented through the 
following approaches: 

 » Bans to regulate the sale or use: regulate the supply of 
certain plastic packaging into the marketplace or prevent 
or restrict the use of certain plastic packaging — e.g., a 
ban on the use of polystyrene foam in packaging and 
takeout containers and cups, or a ban on an identified 
type of packaging, such as a ban on plastic bags to 
contain or transport goods at the point of sale.

 » Disposal bans: prohibit the disposal of plastics that 
instead can be readily recycled. These bans are typically 
implemented at the disposal site located within the 
jurisdiction applying the ban — e.g., an energy-from-
waste facility or landfill — and at transfer facilities where 
wastes are aggregated for transport to a final disposal 
facility. Bans on the disposal of materials, such as plastics, 
are implemented after systems are in place to collect 
and recycle the banned materials (such as those created 
under EPR programs).

Globally there are a number of new regulations banning 
plastics. Bans on the sale of plastic bags have been introduced 
in 65 countries, as well as many regional and local jurisdictions. 
The federal government recently announced their intention 
to ban harmful single-use plastics as early as 2021 to reduce 
pollution from single-use plastic products and packaging, 
such as shopping bags, straws, cutlery, plates, and stir sticks. 

British Columbia communities have also taken significant 
steps to implement strategies, including bans, levies or fees 
on plastic bags. Beyond plastic bags, many B.C. communities 
are pursuing single-use plastic bans on items including plastic 
bags and straws, polystyrene foam, disposable cups and 
takeout food containers. 

The City of Victoria was the first municipality in B.C. to ban 
plastic bags in July 2018 through a business licensing bylaw. 
Municipalities may regulate in relation to a number of areas 
under the Community Charter. On July 11, 2019 the B.C. Court 
of Appeal ruled, however, that the intent of the bylaw was for 
the protection of the natural environment and therefore under 
the Community Charter, municipalities wishing to exercise 
their regulatory authority for protection of the natural 
environment are required to obtain Provincial approval. The 
Province is currently reviewing all aspects of the decision and 
recognizes that local governments need clarity on what their 
authorities are and the process for acting on those authorities 
should they so desire. Feedback from this engagement 
process will inform actions and processes moving forward. 

Recent studies have shown that plastic 

packaging accounts for approximately 

47% of all plastic waste discarded,  

and the majority of single-use plastics 

are used as packaging. 
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When policy tools, such as a ban, are evaluated, it is 
important to consider all impacts and to ensure that 
viable alternatives are available. For example, research 
has shown that switching from single-use plastic bags to 
single-use paper bags results in simply trading one set of 
environmental costs for another. A single-use paper bag can 
require up to four times as much energy to manufacture 
and produces two times the greenhouse gas emissions 
when compared to a single-use plastic bag; however, they 
are bio-degradable and do not persist in the environment 
like plastic bags do. Successful polices have included the 
use of bans, generally in combination with levies and fees 
to decrease unnecessary single-use consumption and 
to encourage the reuse of bags and other sustainable 
alternatives. It is critical to find the right policy approach that 
results in the fewest unintended consequences.

In addition, exemptions to the ban are often required where 
no viable alternative is found, or to ensure that the essential 
safety, health, and wellness of all individuals is maintained. 
For the remaining plastic packaging and single-use plastics, 
EPR programs are necessary to ensure these materials can be 
collected and recycled back into new packaging and products.

 » Do you think bans on plastic packaging should 
be implemented in B.C.? What plastic packaging 
products are a priority for B.C. to ban?

 » What types of bans should be considered 
(examples include bans on sale of a certain type of 
packaging or ban on use of a certain type, or bans 
on disposal)?

 » If a ban was applied, how should exemptions  
be considered?

 » Bans can be implemented in some form by 
all levels of government due to the different 
regulatory powers in place. Are there bans 
best suited for implementation at the federal, 
provincial or local government level? Should 
local governments be given the authority to ban 
problematic plastic items in their community? 
What types of bans should be considered? 

2 MORE  
REC YCLING OPTIONS

Dramatically reduce single-use plastic in landfills and 
waterways: requiring producers to take responsibility for more 
plastic products, ensuring more single-use items like sandwich 
bags, straws and cutlery get recycled. 

E XPAN DING PRODUCE R R ESPONSIBILIT Y FOR 

PACK AG ING - LIKE PRODUC TS AN D SING LE - USE ITE MS

British Columbia is a national leader in recycling with the 
widest range of regulated items collected — its existing 
province-wide Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) 
program regulates recycling of packaging and paper products. 
The inclusion of packaging-like products and single-use 
items in the Recycling Regulation would expand the type 
of plastic products that producers are required to collect for 
recycling from sectors that may include, but are not limited to, 
residential and municipal properties province-wide. 

Packaging-like products are materials that are sold as a product 
but are in turn used as packaging. This includes re-usable plastic 
containers, freezer/sandwich bags, canning jars, wrapping paper, 
and moving boxes. Single-use items are materials that are not 
necessarily packaging but similarly serve a one-time purpose. 
This includes plastic straws, stir sticks, cutlery and ‘disposable’ 
items purchased in multiples, such as plates, bowls, cups, and 
party supplies that could be easily diverted in a manner similar 
to packaging and packaging-like products. This change would 
require an amendment to the Recycling Regulation. 

 » Do you have comments or suggestions regarding 
the ministry’s proposal to include packaging-like 
products in the Recycling Regulation? Are there 
any packaging-like products you believe should be 
exempt from the Recycling Regulation?

 » Do you have comments or suggestions regarding 
the ministry's proposal to add single-use items to 
the Recycling Regulation? Are there any single-use 
items you feel should be exempt from the  
Recycling Regulation?
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3
EXPANDING PLASTIC 
BOTTLE AND  
BEVERAGE 
CONTAINER RETURNS

Improving the deposit-refund system to cover all beverage 
containers — including milk and milk-substitutes — with a 
10-cent refundable deposit, keeping millions more containers 
out of landfills and waterways. 

E XPAN DING R ECOVE RY AN D R EC YCLING 

OF BEVE R AG E CONTAIN E R S

Expanding the EPR deposit-refund system to cover all 
beverage containers and standardizing the refundable 
deposit to 10 cents, as well as modernizing the system, would 
capture and recycle millions more single-use containers, while 
reducing consumer and retailer confusion over what is and is 
not covered under a deposit-refund program. 

Beverage containers that are currently excluded from the 
deposit-refund system would now be included, such as milk 
and milk substitutes (e.g., rice milk, soya milk, flavoured milk, 
and the array of milk-like products including energy drinks 
and caffeinated milk beverages). Milk and related products 
are currently under the residential packaging and paper 
products schedule of the Recycling Regulation. Obligating 
these products under the beverage container deposit-refund 
schedule would provide the needed incentive for greater 
returns from residents and would capture all containers from 
commercial generators (e.g., restaurants, schools, offices) that 
are currently exempted from the Recycling Regulation. 

This change would require an amendment to the Recycling 
Regulation, which currently has a range of deposit-refund 
amounts from 5 to 20 cents depending on the container 
type. Creating a uniform 10 cent deposit-refund for all 
beverage containers translates into an estimated additional 
50 million beverage containers diverted from landfills and 
our environment. Most plastic beverage containers sold 
today have a 5 cent deposit and are frequently discarded, yet 
beverage containers with a 10 cent deposit, such as beer cans/
bottles, are returned more often by consumers. 

The Recycling Regulation currently requires all refunds 
for returning beverage containers to be paid in cash. 
Modernizing the Recycling Regulation to also allow refunds 
to be electronic and paid in an alternative form of cash 
(e-transfer, cheque, in-store credit, charitable donation, or 
similar alternatives), would increase ease and efficiency for the 
consumer. An example includes convenience options such 
as drop-and-go systems where customers set up an account, 
tag their mixed bag of containers and drop it in an automated 
receiving system. Bags are later picked up and sorted, and 
credit is applied to the customer’s account. The existing 
depot network and cash refunds would still be maintained 
as an option to ensure those individuals and communities 
depending on cash refunds continue to have access to this 
immediate source of income.

Other jurisdictions have seen success with raising deposit-
refund rates, expanding to more products and modernizing 
return systems. Oregon’s recovery rate was stagnant at 65% 
in 2016 until a doubling of deposit-refunds from 5 to 10 cents 
(for all beverage containers), coupled with enhanced return 
options such as drop-and-go bags, resulted in an overall 
return rate of 90% in 2018. In 2008, Alberta increased deposit-
refunds to a minimum 10 cents and expanded the program to 
include milk and related products, resulting in total recovery 
rates since increasing from 75% to 85%.

In two years’ time, B.C would review the impact of the 
deposit rate changes to determine if further increases to the 
beverage container deposit rate are required to improve the 
recovery rate.

 » Do you have comments or suggestions on the 
ministry’s proposal to include milk and milk 
substitutes in the beverage container deposit-
refund schedule?

 » Do you have comments or suggestions on the 
ministry’s proposal to create a uniform 10 cent 
deposit-refund for all beverage containers?

 » Do you have comments or suggestions on the 
ministry’s proposal to allow refunds to be electronic 
and paid in an alternative form of cash (e-transfer, 
cheque, in-store credit, charitable donation, or 
similar alternatives)?
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4 REDUCING PLASTICS 
OVERALL

Supporting effective ways to prevent plastic waste in the first 
place and ensuring recycled plastic is re-used effectively. 

D EVE LOPM E NT OF NATI ONAL R EC YCLE D  

CO NTE NT PE R FO R M ANCE STAN DAR DS

Recycled content performance standards (standards) 
go hand in hand with extended producer responsibility 
programs. EPR programs collect and recycle the materials, 
turning them into recycled plastic commodities. Standards 
create the demand for recycled plastic materials by 
requiring a minimum content of recycled plastic in new 
packaging and products. 

Standards help producers of plastic products to design 
products with recyclability in mind, which helps to 
eliminate products that are hard to recycle. Having a 
common national standard provides clarity and avoids 
a patchwork approach across provinces and territories 
for producers. National standards also incentivize and 
complement government procurement policies and targets 
requiring purchased plastic products to contain recycled 
plastic. Procurement policies at all levels of government 
can stimulate and support market development in this area. 

Increasing the levels of recycled plastic content in products 
can also result in greenhouse gas emissions reductions to 
help meet the goals set out in CleanBC 4, the Government’s 
plan to reduce carbon pollution. The production and 
manufacturing of packaging and products, including 
the increasing use of plastics, generates greenhouse gas 
emissions. These emissions can be substantially mitigated 
by ensuring that packaging and products are reused and, 
once they reach the end of their life, are collected to be 
recycled back into new packaging and products. This 
reduces the need to produce more plastic from virgin 
materials and fossil fuels. 

Recycling plastic beverage containers, for example, has been 
shown to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by almost 70% 
compared to producing plastic from virgin resources 5.

As noted earlier, B.C. has been actively involved in developing 
the Canada-wide Action Plan on Zero Plastic Waste 6 
which identifies the federal government as leading the 
development of national performance requirements and 
standards for plastics. British Columbia has a significant 
opportunity to collaborate and influence the development 
of these standards, in particular with the proposed recycled 
content standard. 

 » What should B.C. consider in the development of 
a national standard on recycled content and any 
associated targets?

 » Do you have comments or suggestions on any 
related provincial policies or actions? 

Recycling plastic beverage containers, 

for example, has been shown to reduce 

greenhouse gas emissions by almost  

70% compared to producing plastic  

from virgin resources.

4 https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/

5 https://bit.ly/30UDrkd

6 https://bit.ly/2Q0QVtP  and  https://bit.ly/2XbqmAx

https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/
https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/

https://bit.ly/30UDrkd
https://bit.ly/2Q0QVtP
https://bit.ly/2XbqmAx
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Additional Information Sessions

The ministry will conduct a series of webinars on the proposed 
revisions. The webinars will review the information contained 
in this consultation paper and provide an opportunity to ask 
questions and provide comments.

If you are interested in participating in a webinar,  
please contact the email below: 
Email: Plastics@gov.bc.ca 

Providing Feedback

The ministry welcomes comments on the information 
and proposals outlined in this consultation paper, and has 
provided the following opportunities for feedback: 

1. Complete the public survey at:  
https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/plastics

2. Send a formal submission to: Plastics@gov.bc.ca  
Read the guidelines for formal submissions at: 
https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/plastics

3. Email your comments to: Plastics@gov.bc.ca

4. Mail your comments to:  
Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy – 
Recycling Regulation Amendments 
PO Box 9341 Stn Prov Govt 
Victoria, BC  V8W 9M1

All comments received through the public survey, formal 
submission, webinars, mail or email by September 18, 2019 will 
be compiled for review by ministry staff before final drafting of 
the amendments to the Recycling Regulation or other policy 
changes. This is expected to be completed in 2019. 

Please note that each organization’s submission with opinions 
and identifiers could be made public either through a decision 
by the Ministry or if a Freedom of Information request is made 
under the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. 

Thank you for your time and comments.

By expanding recycling and recovery 

of plastics that are in use, we can 

significantly reduce the waste that 

accumulates in landfills and waterways. 

Implementation

The actions proposed in this consultation paper will further 
advance the reduction, diversion and recyclability of plastics 
and other single-use items in B.C. 

Feedback received will help B.C. determine other potential 
actions that should be developed or further consulted upon 
at the provincial level. Your input is welcomed regarding other 
potential products for inclusion in the Recycling Regulation, or 
other policy initiatives to minimize plastic waste. 

All comments received through webinars, meetings, mail 
or email by 18 September 2019 will be compiled for review 
by ministry staff before final drafting of the regulatory 
amendments. This is expected to be completed in 2019. 

mailto:Plastics%40gov.bc.ca?subject=
https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/plastics
mailto:Plastics%40gov.bc.ca?subject=
https://cleanbc.gov.bc.ca/plastics
mailto:Plastics%40gov.bc.ca?subject=

